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Summary of the meeting held on September 9, 2008
/

The Working Group Chair, Ambassador Reynaldo Cuadros, began the meeting at 10:35 a.m. by welcoming the participants to the first official meeting of the Working Group and then proceeded to present the order of business for consideration. It was approved without objection.
/

Starting with the first item on the agenda, the Chair again thanked the group for the trust placed in him as Chair of the working group and reaffirmed his absolute commitment to working toward successful performance of the assigned activities and mandates.

1. Election of Vice Chair

In the election of the first Vice Chair, the delegation of Ecuador requested the floor and nominated Minister Counselor Danilo González, representative of the delegation of Costa Rica, as Vice Chair.  The delegation of the United States seconded the nomination and asked that the election be held by acclamation. Minister Counselor Danilo González thanked the working group for electing him and indicated his commitment and intention to work to strengthen the group’s activities.


For the second Vice Chair, the delegation of Argentina nominated the First Secretary of Venezuela, Maria Eugenia de los Ríos.  The delegation of Nicaragua seconded the nomination asking that the election be by acclamation. First Secretary María Eugenia de los Ríos reaffirmed her commitment to the group and thanked it for electing her.  She also expressed her intention to work for the progress agreed to in the negotiations and invited all participants and actors in this process to collaborate to achieve success in carrying out the agreed upon activities.
2. Report on the Specific Fund to Support Preparation of the Draft American Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples

The Summits Secretariat gave a verbal report on the Specific Fund to Support the Elaboration of the Draft American Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples.  The report consisted of two parts.  The first part presented data on the cost of the meeting of the Indigenous Caucus and the cost of facilitating the participation of representatives of the indigenous peoples at the Eleventh Meeting of Negotiations in the Quest for Points of Consensus.  In this case, it was reiterated that the procedures for both selecting the indigenous representatives through the Selection Board and their participation followed the rules and guidelines established for the purpose.  A large part of this information appears in Informative Bulletin No. 13, document GT/DADIN/doc.341/08. 


The second part presented a report on the current status of the Specific Fund, indicating the total amount as of today, and adding an estimate of total contributions for this period.  With this figure, consideration can be given to covering two five-day meetings plus two days prior to the meeting of the Caucus.  In this respect, thought must be given to obtaining additional resources to cover all the meetings planned for this period.

Before going on to the third item on the agenda, the Chair asked to speak and took the opportunity to remind and invite the member countries to submit suggestions offering a site for the meetings of the Working Group.
3. Presentation of the Group’s Work Plan

The Chair submitted for consideration of the Working Group document GT/DADIN/doc.344/08 “Work Plan of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft American Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples.”  Reading the document, the Chair emphasized points relating to the mandate assigned to the group under resolution AG/RES. 2368 (XXXVIII-O/08).  On this occasion, the Chair stressed the importance of taking measures to ensure the effective participation of representatives of indigenous peoples and made an express request that the States promote the issuance of broad and open calls to communities in their countries.  In addition, the Chair reiterated the importance of relying on the participation of OAS offices in each country to promote and facilitate the communication process. The Chair emphasized that the press, communication, and other areas of the OAS responsible for disseminating information should collaborate so as to strengthen transparency and the proper dissemination of the activities of the Working Group.


The meeting then proceeded to analyze the proposed schedule. The Chair of the Working Group pointed out that the dates appearing in gray were tentative dates for informal meetings that could be used for formal meetings if necessary. The Chair also reiterated the intention to be as efficient as possible in following the meeting agendas, in using services, and meeting deadlines, as a general guideline for meetings in the area of the Permanent Council. 


Some delegations made general comments on this point, as follows:

The delegation of Panama indicated concern over the slow progress made by the group and its belief that the participation of the Secretariat has not been effective or active so far. It also noted that no State or actor in the process can be specifically indicated and thus asked that the participant selection process be revised and/or adhere to the rules of procedure. The delegation considered it important to evaluate the progress made in each meeting and reiterated to the Chair the request concerning the importance of bringing back the two delegations that abstained in past negotiations.

The Chair responded to the comments and considerations submitted by the delegation of Panama, recognizing and expressing appreciation for the work done to date by the Secretariat. Regarding evaluation of the meeting, the Chair noted that this is precisely one of the items on the work schedule. 

The delegation of Costa Rica also expressed appreciation for the efforts of the Chair in preparing the Work Plan and asked that consideration be given to changes in the agendas of the various committees and the Working Group.  It also noted that although progress has been slow, the points of consensus reached so far cannot be ignored.  It asserted that if changes are needed in terms of methodology, this will be well received.


For its part, the delegation of Venezuela agreed with the delegation of Costa Rica on not overlooking the progress that has been made and with Panama regarding the slowness of the process. However, it recognized the special nature of the negotiations within this Working Group.  It also expressed its hope that at this point the delegations have attained a sufficient level of maturity to evaluate what has happened with approval of the United Nations Declaration. In this regard, it noted that the parties must reach an official position with respect to indigenous issues, in order to have a solid basis for discussion and establish a sphere of action that will allow them to enter into negotiations with the Caucus.


The delegation of Peru addressed and congratulated the new officers of the Working Group. It noted that the work plan would be submitted to the Foreign Ministry as soon as possible and thus reserves the right to submit some suggestions or observations on the proposed plan.


The delegation of Chile expressed interest in active participation and congratulated the new officers. It also expressed appreciation for the Work Plan. It emphasized the importance of the Special Session and thus, as stated by the delegation of Venezuela, affirmed that it is important to know the political panorama of the countries, for which purpose it suggested to the Chair that consultations be held and a diagnosis be reached prior to the Special Session in order to make the best use of that session.

The Chair took the floor and reported and recalled that the methodology has evolved over time.  Regarding indigenous participation, he emphasized that the Chair has adhered to the rules of procedure.  He explained that the participation of the Caucus occurs in two ways, through the representatives paid for by the Special Fund and those who come at their own initiative and use their own funds.  He also noted that the working document for the Declaration has evolved along with the Chairs in order to facilitate the group’s tasks.


The delegation of Nicaragua expressed appreciation for the participation of the Secretariat and acknowledged that assessments must be made and challenges must be recognized.  In addition, it agreed that it is necessary to identify the subjects that have priority and the subjects that are most difficult to negotiate.  The political perspective of the actors in this process must be defined.


The delegation of Costa Rica asked to speak again and, to be fair, acknowledged the work done by the Secretariat, particularly the preparation of highly valuable documents by the Department of International Law.

The delegation of Mexico congratulated the new officers and asked that the list of proposals made by the Chair in item II be eliminated from the work plan in order to avoid confusion.  This delegation also asked for more information on activity number 1.


Finally, the Chair asked the delegations to submit their suggestions or comments on the work plan.
4. Preparatory work and considerations for the Special Session of the Group

Several of the points that were going to be considered here were discussed earlier. However, the Chair reiterated that the Special Session should be very well prepared and concrete suggestions should be submitted.  In this regard, he made the following comments: 

One suggestion (as shown in the work plan) is to identify as the first measure the specific characteristics of the Hemisphere.  Second, the group should examine how the OAS Draft Declaration would be making a contribution and consider the current panorama in order to adjust to the new reality, which includes the existence of the United Nations Declaration.  It has been demonstrated that repeating the exercise of identifying and discussing complicated topics is not necessarily productive, since consideration must be given to the fact that some States, although they have ratified the United Nations Declaration, may have problems when it comes to implementing it.

In addition, in preliminary consultations, the Chair has noted that there is interest in having a less complicated text and there are even those who feel that, as it stands, the text is more like a Convention than a Declaration. Along these lines, the Chair wants to work on a proposal that will include rather than exclude some States, that will avoid repeating already existing provisions, that will enhance the contribution made, and that will also guide the Draft Declaration toward practical implementation, i.e., the text is conceived in order to be implemented. It is a fact that in order to achieve the foregoing, the active participation of all actors is essential and representation of the Indigenous Caucus is fundamental.


The Chair also noted that it would be totally illogical to ignore the progress that has been made and what has been proposed to date, but at the same time it would be unfair and impractical to move ahead without taking the new context into account.


To conclude, in consideration of subparagraph b. of the mandate assigned to the Working Group by the General Assembly this year, the Chair will submit a draft simplified Declaration based on informal consultations. That draft will be analyzed in advance by the Working Group and, if appropriate, submitted for consideration by the Special Session. 

The Chair asked the states to identify what is missing in the Universal Declaration or what could identify the region and the specific nature of the process within the OAS. As an example, he mentioned the subject of indigenous peoples living in cities.


With respect to a simplified text, the Chair invited those interested to submit suggestions and to participate in the informal meetings of the Working Group 
5. Other business 

Finally, the Chair issued an invitation to an informal session on September 23, 2008.

On September 30, he will continue according to schedule the meeting for design of the Special Session. At that time, he will have the contributions from informal consultations. 
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�.	This document was inadvertently published with the classification GT/DADIN/doc. 345/08.


�.		This is a detailed summary given that it deals with the first meeting of the Working Group.


�.	Note: the Chair noted the presence of the delegation of the Observer Mission of France to the OAS.








